TOWN OF ORFORD
Board of Selectmen
Meeting Minutes

​​​​​​​​​​​​January 9, 2019
MEMBERS PRESENT:  John Adams, Jim McGoff, David Smith
OTHERS PRESENT:  Esther Dobbins-Marsh, Chief Bachus, Chief Straight, Kevin Follensbee, Jordon Sutherlin, William Paxton, Mark Blanchard
I. Call Meeting to Order
The meeting was called to order at 5:30 PM
Adams reported on the change under RSA 91-A:2-II – when motions are made, the person making and the person seconding the motion need to be identified in the minutes.

Fire Department – Chief Straight
Chief Straight presented the departments statistics for December – 16 calls (13 medical, 3 fire), for a total of 153 for the year compared to 128 calls in 2017. He reported that the departments radios are currently being reprogrammed, due to frequency changes, by Hanover dispatch at no cost to the town (5 truck radios and 14 portables). This would normally cost $80 per radio.  McGoff asked if they would reprogram the highway department as well. Straight will check into that. Currently the highway can communicate with the police and fire departments on the town frequency. McGoff asked what the Calibration machine was for. Straight said it’s to test the departments gas meters monthly. These meters are used to detect 4 types of gas (carbon monoxide, oxygen, H2S and explosive gases such as propane). Having the machine will save on travel time and expenses as currently the department has to take the meters to Hanover each month to be tested. McGoff asked if Orford can share the machine with other towns and possible charge for the service? Straight said it would depend on the meters each town uses. Straight gave the fire department inventory to the Admin Assistant for 2018. Smith asked about an invoice for 3 truck batteries. Follensbee said engine #1 isn’t used often, but they keep the battery on a trickle charge due to other apparatuses that charge off the battery. When this happens it heats the battery and it can boil dry. When they stated this truck the batteries blew. The department will now trickle charge on a limited basis to avoid this issue in the future. McGoff asked about the minutes and listing members in attendance. Adams stated that departments are not required to post minutes as these are considered staff meetings. McGoff said he’d still like to see the minutes with members in attendance listed.
McGoff made a motion to have the Fire Department take minutes and list members in attendance at their monthly meetings. Smith seconded. 
Adams restated that departments are not required to have minutes. Straight asked why this was for only the Fire Department and not all departments.

Motion passed – 2 in favor, 1 opposed

Adams asked Straight if there is any type of citizen training for fire related issues. Straight said when they respond to a wood stove fire, for example, they have a conversation with the homeowner on how to prevent in the future.
Highway Department-Kevin Sawyer
Sawyer didn’t attend the meeting due to weather conditions
Police Department

Chief Bachus presented the departments statistics to the board. He’s working on updating policies and procedure for the department as well as researching grant opportunities to help offset the cost of the proposed vest, body camera and Taser. He reviewed his annual report and statistics with the board to determine the format to use. The board suggested having two columns for 2018 to present the calls the NH State Police made and the call Bachus made. McGoff asked about having a DARE program at Rivendell. Bachus said he’d been thinking of that (it’s now called LEAD-Law Enforcement Against Drugs), but it’s a time consuming process and would require another officer on staff. Adams reported that Bachus has met the conditions of his conditional contract. 

Adams made a motion to make Chief Bachus a permanent employee, Smith seconded. Motion passed. 
Bachus discussed the e-ticket system on the Warrant Article. He will provide more information at the Public Hearing on this topic. Bachus said the IT company has the desktop software system working so he can now process reports from here vs going to Hanover to use their system.
II. Old Business

A. Board Reports
Highway Department – McGoff reported the furnace stopped working again. However, they got it cleaned and it’s working again. The loader had a flat tire that needed repairing. Both front tires were replaced. There were a few complaints because roads weren’t plowed early Tuesday morning. One truck was stuck on Strawberry Hill Road, and Sawyer was helping to pull it out. Unfortunately, this delayed the work on the roads. McGoff will remind Sawyer to use plow contractors in town to help when these situations arise. Smith asked if the town should have a generator at the Highway garage. McGoff will look into the cost of one. Bachus mentioned the handicap ramp not being plowed out or shoveled, and the back entry way to the Police Department needs to be maintained as well. Dobbins-Marsh mentioned that the Orford Free Library is having the same issue. The board discussed finding someone that could take on this work. Dobbins-Marsh will check with the Library to see if they have someone, and McGoff will talk with Kurt Gendron. Adams mentioned the potholes on Archertown Road. McGoff said the highway department is aware of them, but in winter it’s difficult to repair them. McGoff will discuss with the highway department to see if anything can be done in the meantime. Dobbins-Marsh reported that Upper Stonehouse Mt Road is developing sink holes near where the jersey -barriers were placed. The road crew is aware of the situation and is keeping an eye on it. 
UV Ambulance – Adams reported that they are looking for a new director and are hopeful to hire someone by the end of the month.

Orford Conservation Commission (OCC) – Smith reported the commission is looking to hire a company to complete a culvert inventory. The estimate for this work is $10,000 and will be paid from the OCC’s account (no cost to the town). The OCC is still working on the Bracket Brook easement financing. The OCC discussed the situation of the beaver dam. Could the town look into using a beaver deceiver devise for future events.
Orford Energy Committee (OEC) – Blanchard and Sutherlin discussed the pending Warrant Article “To see of the town will vote to recommend the Selectboard seek estimates for the foundation replacement of the Town Office”. The OEC has been working on a plan and will present to the board as soon as something is pulled together. The OEC feels this warrant article would be premature. The board agreed to remove this Warrant Article for 2019.
Blanchard asked the board to consider adding a warrant article to change the Town Building Trust to a Town Buildings Maintenance Capital Reserve Trust, with the Selectboard as agents. Blanchard will ask Jamie Dow at the NH DRA to review the wording then forward to Dobbins-Marsh to incorporate with the other Warrant Articles. The board agreed to this.
B. Updates on Outstanding Projects

Orfordville Bog, and Indian Pond beach culvert -There has been no change to the status of these projects
Sand Pit Analysis - McGoff has not heard back from Harry Burgess on the cost for this analysis

New Truck - McGoff reported the cost to add a stainless steel body will be $4300. Adams said in order to qualify for 2018, the adjustment would have needed to be dated in 2018, and now has some concerns if changing the specs from the Warrant Article can be done. McGoff will contact HP Fairfield and tell them to stay with the original package ordered.

Archertown Road Rebuild – Adams reported that DuBois & King are still working on the engineering study 

Beaver Dam – Dobbins-Marsh reported the trapper had removed two beavers. If there are no signs of additional beavers over the next few weeks, he will contact the Highway Department to remove the dam

FEMA – Adams reported FEMA will reimburse the town for 75% of the cost of the culvert, but not for the installation for Quinttown Road duel culvert project. McGoff will talk to Sawyer about the work. Dobbins-Marsh reported that the town will need to file for extensions for uncompleted projects from the July 2017 storm as the deadline to complete the work to receive reimbursement from FEMA is February 9, 2019. The town has already received an extension for Town Road #100. Dobbins-Marsh will prepare a letter requesting the extension for these projects. Adams reported the H&H study is being worked on for Town Road #100, and he will work on the Brook Road Bridge mitigation.
C. Public Hearing on the 2019 Budget
· The board reviewed the suggestions of the Budget Advisory Committee on the suggested Warrant Articles. 

· #5-combining the Town Clerk and Tax Collector position – There is concern that this position will become full time and qualify for benefits. Adams stated that elected officials do not qualify for benefits.

· #6-e-ticket system for the police department – There is concern that the system won’t be operational if the Lebanon Court system isn’t compatible. Bachus has more information that he’d like to present to the voters.

· #9 – the board agreed to add language that the roadside mowing at a cost of $7,000 will be for two passes

· #10 – the board agreed to increase the sum from $7,000 to $11,000 for the Cemetery Committee to purchase a new or used gator type vehicle

· #13 – the board agreed to increase the sum from $1,400 to $1,500 which will include the cost of a mailer to notify the date and time of the hazardous waste collection event

· The board reviewed a request to add a Warrant Article to amend RSA 72:35,1-a that would increase the credit from its current maximum of $2,000 to $4,000. The board decided to act on this in 2020.
· The board reviewed the Equipment Replacement Schedule and agreed to move the purchase of the Highway Truck #3 and the Cemetery Mower to 2020

· The board agreed to include the 2-page Capital Reserve Worksheet in the Annual report, but not the Color Graph provided by Bob Palifka.

· The board agreed they’d like to poll attendees at the Public Hearing and Town Meeting on where they receive their information pertaining to various board and committee meetings and minutes.
D. Review actual vs budget for 2019

The board will review at a later time
E. Boston Cane

Dobbins-Marsh is waiting on an estimate to engrave the top of the cane. Once completed, the board will arrange a presentation to the oldest resident in town.
F. Other

Kimberly Smith from Hardesty & Hanover called to ask for a date to hold a Public Hearing on the Bracket Brook replacement project. The board agreed to find a date after the Annual Meeting 2019. Dobbins-Marsh will coordinate this.
III. New Business
A. Approval of Tax Credit

Adams made a motion to approve the refund resulting from a tax over payment (not a tax abatement). Smith seconded. The motion passed
B. Review of Prior Year To-Do list

The board will review at a later date
C.  Policy Creation Process

As addressed prior, the board will seek input from residents on how information is currently received regarding board and committee meetings.
D. Correspondence

E. Accounts Payable
The correspondence and accounts payable folders were reviewed and signed where necessary.

IV. Comments & Questions from Public

None at this time.
A motion was made by Adams, seconded by McGoff to enter into nonpublic session under RSA 91-A:3, II(e) at 8:43 PM.  A roll call vote of member’s present was taken with a decision in the affirmative

The Board resumed the regular meeting at 8:47 PM.  A motion was made by Adams, seconded by Smith to seal the minutes of the nonpublic session. Motion Passed.

Approval of Minutes

The minutes of December 26, 2018 were approved as amended.

Adjourn

The meeting adjourned at 8:53 PM
Respectfully Submitted,
Esther Dobbins-Marsh
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